CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY, LONG BEACH

ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING NO. 10 – APRIL 26, 2007
M I N U T E S

1. CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order by the Chair, Praveen Soni in the Towner Auditorium at 2:05 pm.
All voting members were present EXCEPT: ARTS: M. Burns, J. Kvapil; BUS.: K. Lacey, M. Walters; EDUC.: S. Pavri; HHS: L. Huckabay, R. Tuveson, B. Vogel; LIB. ARTS: R. Reis, L. Vollendorf; STD SVCS: J. Prince; STAFF: V. Jacobo; STUDENT: J. Martins, J. Alvarez; EX-OFFICIO: L. Kingsford, M. Khan; R. Kochan, G. Riposa, D. Robinson.
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

The agenda for the April 26, 2007 Academic Senate meeting was approved.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The Minutes of 2006-2007 Academic Senate Meeting from April 12, 2007 were approved as distributed.

          4. ANNOUNCEMENTS
a.
College election results were due in the Academic Senate Office April 20. Please forward the information as soon as possible. 
b.
Campus Climate Committee applications are due April 27.
c.
An Organizational Meeting for new and returning senators will be held Thursday, May 10, 2007 from 2-2:15PM prior to the regularly scheduled Academic Senate Meeting. 
d.
The Community Service Award winner is Dr. Norma Chincilla, Sociology. The Award Ceremony will be held on Thursday, May 10, 2007 at 4:15-6:00PM at the Pointe.  


e.
The GWAR Coordinator Screening Committee is comprised of the following: Arlene Lazarowitz, CLA; Todd Ebert, COE; Susan Platt, Testing and Evaluation Services; Alicia Doyle, COTA; and Mark Williams, CLA.
f.
Dr. Domenic Cretara from the College of the Arts, Art Department was appointed the 2008-2009 International Programs Resident Director for Italy by the Faculty Affairs Committee of the Academic council on International Programs.
g.
The results of the balloting for Lecturer Representatives for 2007-08 Councils are: Curriculum and Educational Policies Council (CEPC) – Deborah Hamm, Teacher Education; Faculty Personnel Policies Council (FPPC) – Agathi Glezakos, Social Work; Program Assessment Review Council (PARC) – Mary Ellen Kinney, Social Work; University Resources Council (URC) – Mary Anwar, Educational Psychology, Administration, and Counseling.
h.
Sharon Olson announced that Kaleidoscope is Saturday, April 28th on our campus. The last Faculty Supper Club for this year is May 2nd at the home of the President. A Samoan Buffet is planned and the speakers will be Tim Plax and Pat Kearney from the Communication Studies Department.
i.
Hiro Okahana, Vice President of ASI announced that the results of the elections of new officers for 2007-2008 are Mark Andrews, President, Lucy Montano, Vice President, and Shelena McClinton, Treasurer.
4.12 
CFA Report – L. Sondhi
Lydia Sondhi, CSULB-CFA President, reported that she was pleased with the support shown on this campus for the ratified contract. The dates and times for the faculty to vote on the contract language are May 1-3 in the USU, on the second floor, from 10AM – 6PM. For further information, or to look at the contract language before voting, please go to the calfac.org website to see a draft of the final contract language.
Dr. Sondhi expressed her thanks to William Griffith, Vice President of Administration and Finance, for his input at the request of President Alexander with regard to the 1.2 billion dollars in “excess” funding that Dr. Sondhi spoke about at the last Academic Senate meeting on April 26th.


4.2 Nominating Committee – 
Keith Freesemann, Chair, Nominating Committee
None
4.3 Councils
   None
5. REPORT OF THE SPECIAL COMMITTES:

None
      6.  SPECIAL ORDERS:
6.1 Report of the President – Time Certain 2:15

President Alexander spoke to the fact that year end activities are increasing on the campus especially with commencement right around the corner. He also addressed the concerns many have after the tragedy at VA Tech and wanted everyone to know that the university has in place many emergency measures to assist in crisis management. 
President Alexander announced the passing of Congresswoman Juanita Millender-McDonald. She was a dedicated representative from our district who fully supported the university and will be sorely missed.
We are nearing the 24 million dollar mark in gift giving and endowment funding.
Enrollment Services screened 61,000 applications.
The President asked William Griffith, Vice President of Administration and Finance, to address the 1.2 billion dollars in excess funding that Dr. Lydia Sondhi, President of the CFA, brought to the attention of the Academic Senate during the April 26th meeting.

Per William Griffith, the 1.2 billion is not monies that the university can access. The consultant conducted a valid audit, but drew invalid conclusions in the audit because he did not take into account the restrictions imposed on the CSU by the Sate of California. Most of the dollars are already earmarked through encumbrances and other prior commitments and the dollars in the state operating accounts cannot be used for any other purposes.

The NCAA situation is being carefully overseen and should be resolved soon.

President Alexander presented Margaret Merryfield, Chemistry and Biochemistry with the 2006-07 Nicholas Perkins Hardeman Award. Since 1990, a faculty member has been awarded the CSULB Academic Senate's highest honor “to reward and acknowledge publicly significant contributions to the principle and practice of shared governance” at the university. Past recipients David Hood, History, Wayne Dick, Computer Engineering and Computer Science, Simon George, Emeritus, Physics and Astronomy, Barbara Crutchfield George, Emerita, Finance and Law, Betsy Decyk, Philosophy, Craig Smith, Film and Electronic Arts and Communication Studies, Dot Goldish, Emerita, Chemistry and Biochemistry, Joan McCauley, Emerita, University Library, Russel Orpet, Emeritus, Educational Psychology and Administration, and Frank Alfieri, Emeritus, Biology, as well as Mrs. Ada Mae Hardman, also attended.
Dr. Margaret Merryfield remarked that the luncheon for the Hardeman Award was a great idea that she would like to see continued. In attending the luncheon, she realized how much of a legacy this award is. She was quite pleased to see so many past recipients present at the luncheon and the Academic Senate presentation. Dr. Merryfield stated that she has not regretted her decision to come to this campus. Why she has stayed was expressed by her in that “the human connection made here is so profound and rewarding”.
6.2 Report of the CSU Trustee – Craig Smith

7. UNFINIISHED BUSINESS AND MATTERS POSTPONED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS
7.1
Marilee Samuelson, Director, Academic Advising Center, reported on the impact of the new GE Policy changes on students such as: Category A- stays the same; Category B- was 12 units and is now 9; Category C-was 12 units and is now 9; Category D- was 15 and is now 12. With these changes, a student can now count major units toward GE requirements, there is a much more student friendly pattern, and there is a reduction in the number of units to graduate from 51 to 48. By comparing old and revised GE policy advising sheets, the benefit to the students was evident.
7.2
Revised GE Policy (AS-716-07/GEGC/CEPC) SECOND READING 

It was decided that any amendments to the GE policy be forwarded to the Academic Senate and emails would be sent to all faculty and chairs to get feedback on any changes.

William Johnson lead a philosophical discussion with regard to GE in which he stated that GE is supposed to include courses with information that students need to know for life. He feels that it is hard to keep alive the notion that college is for exploration of areas that the student might not have another opportunity to explore again especially when there is a great push for a more streamlined, economical pathway to get through college.
Vincent Del Casino felt that the changes to GE would give students more flexibility and, perhaps, the opportunity to minor.

Sharon Olson agrees that it is good that the system is changing but many students come here with no direction and discover their major along the way.

Margaret Merryfield commended the GEGC and CEPC for demystifying the GE policy and for making it easier for her students to have a minor as well.

Shefali Mistry commented that the requirements by major are very restrictive in dance versus political science, for example. She found that the exploration she did ended up counting against her with regard to the financial aid unit maximum.
David Huckaby reminded everyone that this is not a liberal arts college. Under the UC system, each college has its own set of GE requirements.

Jalal Torabzadeh remarked that in his major there are 138 units of which 110 are required. There is just no room for exploration.

7.3 Revised charge to General Education Governing Committee (AS-718-07/CEPC) SECOND READING
This agenda item was not discussed due to time constraints.

7.4
Revised charge to the Academic Appeals Committee (AS-717-07/CEPC) SECOND READING


This agenda item was not discussed due to time constraints
8.  NEW BUSINESS
8.1
Discontinuance of the B.A. in Liberal Studies, Track II (AS-721-07/CEPC/URC) FIRST READING

David Huckaby explained the need to discontinue Track II based on the fact that fewer and fewer students are in this program 

and Dan O’Connor stated that it no longer fits within the mission of the College of Education. It was then M/S
8.2
CSULB Principles of Shared Community (AS-719-07/EC) FIRST READING
Shefali Mistry, President of the Associated Students, asked that the Academic Senate continue to include students in the shared governance process. The policy was M/S. Discussion ensued that included editing of the document for an amendment for a second reading on May 10, 2007.
9. ADJOURNMENT: 3:55 PM
It was M/S to adjourn.  The motion passed and the meeting adjourned at 3:55 PM.



Submitted by,





Approved by,



Donna Reese, Recording Secretary 


Keith Freesemann, Secretary of the Senate
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